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PERSON COUNTY BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS                            MAY 16, 2011 
MEMBERS PRESENT                     OTHERS PRESENT 
Jimmy B. Clayton                                                         Heidi York, County Manager 
Kyle W. Puryear    C. Ronald Aycock, County Attorney                    
B. Ray Jeffers                                              Brenda B. Reaves, Clerk to the Board                   
Samuel R. Kennington   
Frances P. Blalock        
 
           The Board of Commissioners for the County of Person, North Carolina, met in regular 
session on Monday, May 16, 2011 at 9:00 a.m. in the Commissioners’ meeting room in the 
Person County Office Building.   
 
 Chairman Clayton called the meeting to order, led invocation and asked Commissioner 
Kennington to lead the Pledge of Allegiance. 
 
DISCUSSION/ADJUSTMENT/APPROVAL OF AGENDA: 
 Chairman Clayton requested Board consideration for Representative W.A. Wilkins to 
administer an Oath of Office for him to become a member of the NC Energy Policy Council. 
 
 A motion was made by Commissioner Kennington, seconded by Vice Chairman Puryear 
and carried 5-0 to allow Representative W.A. Wilkins to administer an Oath of Office to 
Chairman Clayton to become a member of the NC Energy Policy Council. 
 

A motion was made by Commissioner Jeffers, seconded by Commissioner Blalock and 
carried 5-0 to approve the agenda as adjusted.  
 
 
PUBLIC HEARING:  
PROPOSED LEASE AGREEMENT AND ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT INCENTIVE 
AGREEMENT WITH EATON CORPORATION: 

 
A motion was made by Commissioner Jeffers, seconded by Vice Chairman Puryear and 

carried 5-0 to open the duly advertised public hearing for the proposed Lease Agreement and 
Economic Development Incentive Agreement with Eaton Corporation. 

 
Assistant County Manager, Gene Hodges stated Person County has been approved to 

receive an Economic Catalyst Grant from the Golden L.E.A.F. Foundation in the amount of 
$500,000 requiring a public hearing to discuss Person County’s part in the expansion.  Mr. 
Hodges told the Board the grant will be used to purchase a piece of equipment for Eaton that can 
be lease-purchased from Person County.   

 
Additionally, Mr. Hodges asked the Board to consider the appropriation of county 

general funds for the purpose of entering into an Economic Incentive Agreement with Eaton for 
an amount not to exceed $2 million payable over the next seven years noting these funds will be 
used to pay expenses associated with the development of the VVL line and the relocation of the 
Three Rivers product line to the Roxboro facility.  Mr. Hodges stated the incentives will result in 
the creation of approximately 160 new jobs and a capital investment in Person County of 
approximately $50 million as well as each dollar of the incentive agreement will generate 
approximately $4 in additional payroll and $33 in capital investment. 
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Mr. Hodges informed the Board that both the Lease Agreement and the Economic 
Development Incentive Agreement have been reviewed and approved by the appropriate staff and 
legal departments of all involved parties.      
 

Mr. Hodges requested the Board to receive the public input and approve the proposed 
Lease Agreement and Economic Development Incentive Agreement with Eaton Corporation. 
 
 The following individual appeared before the Board to speak in favor of the proposed 
Lease Agreement and Economic Development Incentive Agreement with Eaton Corporation: 
 

 Mr. Jim Stovall of 261 Wimbledon Drive, Roxboro and Chairman of the Economic 
Development Commission recognized and thanked the following participating partners with the 
Eaton project:  City of Roxboro, NC Governor’s Office, NC Department of Commerce, NC Rural 
Center, Progress Energy, Golden Leaf and the Board of Commissioners.  Mr. Stovall reported the 
Three Rivers product line is currently up and running, and shipping product and the VVL line is 
in process with additional staff being hired.  Mr. Stovall reported the designation of Eaton as the 
Technology Center of Excellence for the Automotive Division is forthcoming. 
 

The following individual appeared before the Board to speak against the proposed Lease 
Agreement and Economic Development Incentive Agreement with Eaton Corporation: 

 
 Mr. Patrick Riley of 256 Hicks Yarboro Road, Roxboro stated he was not against the 
Eaton development but wanted to make known that the State Auditor has publicly stated Golden 
Leaf Foundation can not account for their monies. 
 

A motion was made by Vice Chairman Puryear, seconded by Commissioner Jeffers and 
carried 5-0 to close the public hearing for the proposed Lease Agreement and Economic 
Development Incentive Agreement with Eaton Corporation. 
 

A motion was made by Vice Chairman Puryear, seconded by Commissioner Jeffers and 
carried 5-0 to amend the agenda to add an item for Board action related to the proposed Lease 
Agreement and Economic Development Incentive Agreement with Eaton Corporation. 

 
 Commissioner Kennington requested clarification of the total jobs and average salary as 
reported differently in the equipment lease and contract.  Mr. Hodges stated the difference of job 
reporting is tied to the different phases with the two product lines.  Mr. Hodges confirmed the 160 
total jobs with an average salary of $730 per week reflected two new product lines (Three Rivers 
and VVL both related to the incentive contract with Person County) whereas, the Golden Leaf 
grant is related to just the VVL product line (equipment lease noting 122 jobs with an average 
weekly salary of $842). 
 
 Commissioner Blalock asked if the total investment would be in place by the end of the 
calendar year.  Mr. Hodges stated the equipment is anticipated to be in place by the end of the 
2011 calendar year. 
 

A motion was made by Commissioner Kennington, seconded by Commissioner Blalock 
and carried 5-0 to approve the Lease Agreement and Economic Development Incentive 
Agreement with Eaton Corporation. 
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INFORMAL COMMENTS: 
 The following individuals appeared before the Board to make informal comments: 
 

Mr. Patrick Riley of 256 Hicks Yarboro Road, Roxboro made comments related to the 
Machinery Act statutes that control the property tax in NC noting his agricultural status was 
recently revoked.  Mr. Riley stated the Tax Department provided the Board with information 
from the Present-Use Value Guide that is not statutory.  Mr. Riley stated he had requested an on-
the-ground assessment as well as applied for horticulture status noting the Property Tax 
Commission has put off his appeal so that he may not be able to appeal the revocation of the 
horticulture status within the required 60 days.  Mr. Riley stated Philip Christy is supposed to 
keep the minutes of the Board of Equalization and Review accurately as noted in statutes as 
opposed to the Secretary of County Commissioners.  Mr. Riley stated Mr. Christy did not obtain 
information from the Soil and Water Conservation indicating his completion of 10-year, 10-acre 
program. 
 

Mr. Johnny Lunsford of 179 Carrington Lane, Roxboro commended both the Board for 
progress in the county and the Person Industries Recycling Program and advocated for 
employment of individuals incarcerated re-entering the community as well as asked the Board to 
support the County Manager’s budget. 
 
 
APPROVAL OF MINUTES: 
 A motion was made by Vice Chairman Puryear, seconded by Commissioner Jeffers, and 
carried 5-0 to approve the minutes of April 26, 2011 and May 2, 2011. 
 
  
 
ADMINISTRATIVE REPORTS: 
 A motion was made by Commissioner Jeffers, seconded by Vice Chairman Puryear, and 
carried 5-0 to approve the Administrative Reports for the Inspection Department and the Public 
Library. 
 
 
ASSIGNMENT OF ROXBORO CHRISTIAN ACADEMY SEWER EASEMENT TO THE 
CITY OF ROXBORO: 

General Services Director, Ray Foushee told the Board that Person County, in return for 
assisting Roxboro Christian Academy (RCA) with the construction of a public sewer line to their 
property, received a permanent utility easement through the Roxboro Christian Academy 
properties to the County owned property located adjacent to RCA property, off Critcher 
Wilkerson Road.  Mr. Foushee stated the easement provides utility access to County property in 
the event of future development of the County property.  Mr. Foushee recommended the utility 
easement be assigned and transferred to the City of Roxboro. 
 

A motion was made by Commissioner Blalock, seconded by Commissioner Jeffers, and 
carried 5-0 to approve the utility easement being assigned and transferred to the City of Roxboro. 
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REQUEST TO AMEND THE VOLUNTEER FIRE DEPARTMENTS AGREEMENT FOR 
FIRE PROTECTION:  
 County Manager, Heidi York stated the contract with the Volunteer Fire Departments 
was approved by the Board of County Commissioners on April 18, 2011 with an effective date of 
July 1, 2011.  Ms. York recommended the contract be amended to take effect immediately as 
Person County has been operating without a contract since December and this not only is a 
violation according to the State Fire Marshal, it also severely impacts the liability and protection 
of the volunteer fire departments.  Ms. York requested the Board to amend the effective date of 
the contract to May 16, 2011 as well as approve the term to be changed from 2 years to begin on 
the date of execution and end on June 30, 2013.  
 

A motion was made by Commissioner Jeffers, seconded by Vice Chairman Puryear, and 
carried 5-0 to approve the amendments to the Volunteer Fire Departments Agreements for Fire 
Protection for an effective date of May 16, 2011 as well as approve the term being changed from 
2 years to begin on the date of execution and end on June 30, 2013.  

 
 
CONSIDERATION TO CHANGE THE NOVEMBER 21, 2011 REGULAR SCHEDULED 
BOARD MEETING TO NOVEMBER 14, 2011 TO ACCOMMODATE LOCAL 
GOVERNMENT DAY:  

County Manager, Heidi York stated Person County has been notified by Person County 
Schools’ staff of the Local Government dates for fiscal year 2011-2012.  The dates are November 
14, 2011 and March 12, 2012. 
 
 Ms. York requested the Board to take action to change the November 21, 2011 day 
meeting to November 14, 2011 at 9:00 a.m. to accommodate participation in the Local 
Government Day event held by Person County Schools as well as approve a change of location 
for the Board meeting on that date to the be held in the Person County Office Building 
Auditorium. 
 

A motion was made by Vice Chairman Puryear, seconded by Commissioner Jeffers, and 
carried 5-0 to change the Board’s meeting scheduled for November 21, 2011 at 9:00 a.m. to be 
held on November 14, 2011 at 9:00 a.m. to accommodate participation in Local Government Day 
as well as the meeting location to be changed to the Person County Office Building Auditorium.  
 
 Commissioner Kennington inquired if the local government day could be incorporated to 
include the charter school students in addition to the Person High School students.  Ms. York 
stated she would obtain more information for the Board. 
 
 
COMMUNITY TRANSPORTATION PROGRAM RESOLUTION FOR FY 2012:  

County Attorney, Ron Aycock stated the Fiscal Year 2012 Resolution was presented and 
approved on February 21, 2011 resolving the Board of County Commissioners of Person County 
as authorized to submit a grant application for federal and state funding.  Mr. Aycock noted the 
administrative rules of NC Department of Transportation (DOT) required the authority to be the 
County Manager, and not the full Board of County Commissioners.  Mr. Aycock stated the 
Resolution Authorizing Application For and Acceptance of a Transportation Grant is to correct 
the requirement by NC DOT and does not rescind the action of February 21, 2011 but recites such 
action and further authorizes staff to submit forms required by the NCDOT to process Person 
County’s grant application for federal and state funding. 
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 A motion was made by Commissioner Jeffers, seconded by Vice Chairman Puryear, and 
carried 5-0 to adopt the Resolution Authorizing Application For and Acceptance of a 
Transportation Grant. 
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PRESENTATION OF THE FISCAL YEAR 2011-2012 MANAGER’S RECOMMENDED 
BUDGET: 
  

County Manager, Heidi York stated North Carolina General Statute 159 specifies that a 
recommended budget for the upcoming fiscal year be given to the Board of County 
Commissioners by June 1st.  The Local Government Budget and Fiscal Control Act require that 
the recommended budget be balanced.   

 
Ms. York presented an overview of the recommended budget, along with copies of the 

budget document for Commissioners’ review.  Ms. York stated the public hearing for the 
recommended budget is scheduled for June 6, 2011. 
 
 Ms. York’s Recommended Budget for Fiscal Year 2011-2012 presentation is as follows: 
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 Ms. York stated she looked forward to working with the Board to facilitate the important 
process toward an adopted budget.  Ms. York highlighted for the group the first scheduled budget 
work session will be held on May 23, 2011 at 6:00 p.m. in the Commissioner’s Board room. 
 
 Ms. York requested the Board’s June 6, 2011 meeting and budget public hearing to be 
held in the County Auditorium. 
 

A motion was made by Commissioner Blalock, seconded by Commissioner Kennington, 
and carried 5-0 to relocate the Board’s meeting on June 6, 2011 to be held in the Person County 
Office Building Auditorium. 
 
 Following the budget public hearing on June 6, 2011, Ms. York noted a budget work 
session is scheduled for June 7, 2011 starting at 9:00 a.m.   Ms. York further noted additional 
work sessions would be scheduled as needed. 
 
 Ms. York thanked the county department heads, the budget team consisting of Amy 
Wehrenberg, Finance Director, Beth Farabaugh, Assistant Finance Director, and Gene Hodges, 
Assistant County Manager as well as Clerk/Administrative Assistant to the County Manager, 
Brenda Reaves.  
 
 
CHAIRMAN’S REPORT: 
 Chairman Clayton requested staff to prepare a Resolution Supporting Commissioner 
Jeffers in his efforts to run for office with the NC Association of County Commissioners. 
 

Chairman Clayton thanked the NC Association of County Commissioners for nominating 
him for the NC Energy Policy Council as well as the Board for allowing him to be sworn in by 
Representative Wilkins. 
 

Chairman Clayton noted the Upper Neuse River Basin Association would be meeting this 
week. 
 
 
MANAGER’S REPORT: 
 County Manager, Heidi York had no report. 
 
 
 
COMMISSIONER REPORT/COMMENTS: 
 

Commissioner Kennington congratulated Chairman Clayton for his nomination by the 
Governor as well as wished Commissioner Jeffers the best of luck, both representing Person 
County in a positive light.  Commissioner Kennington thanked the County Manager for aligning 
the proposed budget with the county’s strategic planning. 

 
 Commissioner Blalock thanked the County Manager for all her efforts in preparing the 
recommended budget and congratulated both Chairman Clayton and Commissioner Jeffers.  
Commissioner Blalock noted the Grange had approximately 57 people attend the recent Veteran’s 
meal. 
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 Commissioner Jeffers offered congratulations to Chairman Clayton and thanked the 
Board for their support of him seeking the First Vice President Office in the State Association.  
Commissioner Jeffers thanked the County Manager and staff for a well-planned budget noting 
$7M has been cut in three years. 
 
 
 Vice Chairman Puryear congratulated Chairman Clayton on his new position as well as 
the Person County Finance Department, recently recognized for an outstanding safety record.  
Vice Chairman Puryear thanked the County Manager for an outstanding, professional 
presentation.  
 
 
 Chairman Clayton reminded the Board members that they would meet as a Board of 
Equalization and Review immediately following the meeting. 
 
 
 
RECESS: 

A motion was made by Commissioner Jeffers, seconded by Vice Chairman Puryear, and 
carried 5-0 to recess the meeting at 10:21 a.m. until May 23, 2011 at 6:00 p.m. for a budget work 
session. 

 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 

_____________________________  ______________________________ 
Brenda B. Reaves    Jimmy B. Clayton 
Clerk to the Board    Chairman 
 
 


